PORTLAND CITIZENS DISABILITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE

1221 SW 4th Ave., Portland, OR 97204

September 9, 2008 Committee Minutes

The PCDAC full committee was held at City Hall in the Rose Room.

Members Present:  Jan Campbell, Michael Levine, Ann Balzell, Martha Simpson, Joe VanderVeer, Pam VanderVeer, Nancy Hesselman, Trish Baker, Anne O’Malley, Joan Hansen
Excused Absence:  Dan Pierce
Unexcused Absence:  Mike Delman
Associate Members: Christina Cooper (formerly Turner)
City of Portland Staff:  Nickole Cheron, Teckla Anderson, Danielle Brooks
Guests:  Tracy Lehto, Housing Program Coordinator – Bureau of Housing & Community Dev.
Public:  Louis Hall 
Jan called the meeting to order at 1:35pm.

Minutes:  Anne O’Malley made a motion to approve the August minutes.  Joe seconded the motion.  Minutes were approved, with Nancy and Trish abstaining since they hadn’t read the minutes.

Agenda:  Michael made a motion to approve the agenda.  Nancy seconded the motion.  Agenda was approved unanimously.
Public Comment:  Louis Hall said that he had talked to Michael, the Ombudsman, before regarding the skateboarding problem in Portland.  The Ombudsman suggested that he get PCDAC’s support.  He has witnessed a lot of irresponsible skateboarders.  He has spoken to a lift driver and several bus drivers that feel that they are out of control.  A lot of elders feel threatened by them.  He has only heard of one instance of an intervention by an officer confronting a skateboarder for irresponsible behavior.  
Rather than pointing figures at that community, Lou has found a website called “skateboarders for skateboard parks” that is actually on the City website, and would like to use them as an example of responsible skateboarders and get them on the team.  

He wants to open up a community discussion about this issue, with TriMet drivers, Taxi drivers, the elderly, and the disability community and try to talk this out and come to some conclusions on the safety issue.  He is asking for PCDAC’s support.

Jan said that if he plans a community meeting to discuss this matter that PCDAC could provide someone to attend as our representative.  The committee agreed.  
Teckla will be the contact person.  Teckla provided her contact information to Lou.  
Jan said that Melanie Bloodgood had requested to make public comment.  Since she was not at the meeting, but Jan had talked to her about her concerns, Jan shared a bit about those concerns.  Melanie has an issue with having the meeting downtown.  She cannot get a parking spot close enough to City Hall and cannot walk long distances.  She wanted to request that the PCDAC have their meeting at the NE Precinct because it has parking and good transportation.  Jan told her that City Hall is a good location for the current PCDAC members since there is good public transportation into the city center.  Melanie asked about people that want to make public comment.  Jan told her that until this point no one had voiced any concerns about that but that if we did have enough people with concerns about it that we would look at it in the future.  Jan wanted the committee to think about whether they want to change the location in the future or not.

Teckla said that she had also spoken with Melanie and had advised her that there is also the option of having her make public comment by phone via a speakerphone in the conference room.  Jan had also told her this was an option when they spoke.

Guest Speaker:  Tracy Lehto from the Bureau of Housing and Community Development (BHCD) came to give the PCDAC an update regarding the accessible housing workgroup and inventory.  The difficulty renters with disabilities have finding accessible units was highlighted in late 2005, early 2006 as BHCD completed its Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing (AI). This is an analysis that the City has to do every so often as a recipient of federal fair housing funds.  They had a lot of public input during this process.   Regarding accessible housing, they primarily heard from people with mobility issues.  The common theme was the difficulty of locating units that had features that met their needs.   Renter with disabilities also described what appeared to be a lack of clarity on the part of rental management companies around how someone would gain access to an accessible unit.

In another project, the City’s “Housing Connection” website has also gotten feedback from users that the way they were tracking accessibility features wasn’t really user friendly and property managers weren’t providing accurate information.

The AI called for two recommendations related to accessibility issues:  The accessible housing workgroup and an inventory of City funded accessible housing.  They pulled the current workgroup together to look at what is available now (features-wise) and whether it meets the needs of the community.  They will also look at strategies that managers can use to insure that accessible units, when they come available in the future, are filled with tenants that need those features.

They are only completing an in unit inventory of fully accessible housing as defined by Section 504.  They are also trying to identify which units at city funded properties meet the fair housing design and construct rules, but are not doing in unit inventories of those units.  But, the ones that they are documenting at this point are the ones that meet Section 504.  It is only in permanent, affordable housing.

At the end of the workgroup, they will propose recommendations that will go to the Housing and Community Development Commission (HCDC).  If HCDC believes the recommendations are appropriate, it will adopt the recommendations and propose their implementation.

The workgroup met a couple of times in March and April of 2007.  These were initial meetings that discussed the scope and got feedback on how to do the inventory and what features to track.  A contractor was chosen to do the inventory.   Since then, they have been collecting the data, basically from Fall, 2007 through Summer, 2008.  Their experience confirmed a lot of what they had heard from the community.  They will have an ongoing contact with the contractor to inventory new properties that become available.  This contractor has also agreed to do inventory on any private units for a fee.  William Wilson Architects is the contractor.

Tentatively, on September 18th, at 11:00am, she would like to get a group together to look at the revisions they have made to the Housing Connections website.  She will get the confirmed information to Nickole or Teckla.  Jan and Lou would be interested in seeing the revisions.

Another piece was that they put out a survey to the properties that they assessed regarding the practices of how they try to fill accessible properties with people that need them as well as how they manage their wait lists and what type of advertising mechanisms they use.  They are analyzing this data to bring this information back to the managers so that they can better manage their properties.

The workgroup will probably reconvene at the end of October.  They will contact the people that have been in the workgroup to see if they are still able to participate.  If there are any spots open, she will contact Nickole to see if anyone wants to fill any open slots.

The workgroup will analyze the data and draft recommendations which they will bring to the Housing and Community Development Commission.

The Fair Housing Design and Construct requirements have to do with adaptability which is different from accessibility.  Section 504 is much more stringent.  They are trying to make the differences in requirements available to the public so that they are aware of the differences.

Per Jan, Cathy Ross and Bob Pike have that type of information.  Anne said that Cathy Ross, from Mobility Rules, has a website and provides this type of information to realtors.  She actually certifies realtors for accessibility and has a ruler that can be taken into properties to see if they meet the fair housing requirements.  Jan will get Tracy Cathy Ross’ contact information.

Martha asked Tracy if a land owner wanted to make their apartments adaptable, are they able to get loans to make these changes.  Tracy said she didn’t know of any discount loan programs but the Bureau of Housing and Community Development does help fund non-profits like Unlimited Choices, to make adaptations to privately owned residences and units.  They would already have to have a tenant that has a specific need and the adaptability has to specifically address that need.  The tenant also needs to be low income.  For more information about that program go to http://www.unlimitedchoices.org/adaptahome.htm
Events Committee:  
Awards Event:  Pam said that we need to get donations of food for the event.  She will be e-mailing out a list of stores to the committee and will be asking that committee members commit to call one of the stores near their home asking for donations.  We can ask Trader Joe’s for wine and snack foods and the other stores for wine and food platters.
Jan is getting flowers donated for the Council Chambers and Joan is taking care of the decorations for the Atrium.  Jan, Anne and Joan all said that Pam had done wonderful work on this event.  

The event will be Tuesday, October 21st from 4:30pm – 6:30pm.  The award portion will take place in the Council Chambers on the 2nd floor.  There will be overflow seating on the 3rd floor.  The reception will take place in the Atrium on the 1st floor.

Jan said that we will be canceling the full PCDAC committee meeting in October and have the Events Committee meeting during that time.  Everyone is welcome to come to the planning meeting.

Brown Bag:  The PCDAC will be presenting the Disability Awareness Month brown bag on Monday, October 13th from 12:00pm – 1:00pm.  It will be a panel question and answer style, with the idea of having the participants ask everything they’ve wanted to know about disabilities but were afraid to ask.  Trish said she was interested in being on the panel.  Anyone else interested in helping can let Teckla now.
Diversity Conference:  October 28th is the Diversity Conference.  Ann Balzell and Nancy will be involved with the conference.  Ann is taking the lead on the conference.  There will be a panel again this year.  This will be level 102 information as opposed to last year being level 101 information.  They will represent different issues in the community.  Ann will moderate.  She wants to have an activity where the people in the room will have a disability and they have to figure out how they will get services and do their job, etc.  Then they will have a conversation about their experience.  Nickole suggested using a deck of cards – whoever gets a certain card has a particular disability.  It will be at the Convention Center.  It includes Clackamas, Washington, Multnomah and Clark Counties.  Jan said that Sarah Beth is interested in being involved.  She will need interpreters.  She liked the ones they had last year so would like to get the same ones if possible.
Transportation Committee:  
Roll & Stroll Events:  Reminder that we have scheduled two Roll and Stroll events.  September 16th and October 6th from 11:00am – 12:30pm.  They will begin at City Hall and end at the MS Society.  Michael said that we are scheduled to have 11 people at the event on September 16th so we can use all the volunteers we can get from the committee to assist with these events.  Michael suggested meeting for a few minutes after the meeting today or tomorrow to finalize setting the path for the event.  Ann Balzell invited the ONI group to the Roll and Stroll.  Michael said we need to be careful because we already have a lot of people that are coming.
TriMet Mall Project:  Michael stated that we still need letters of support to our letter to the FTA (Federal Transportation Administration).  He has heard from several organizations that are on-board to support the letter to the FTA.  

Tomorrow at the CAT meeting they are supposed to hear about the Transit Tracker and about the third seat procurement.  They were supposed to get more information about how para-transit was supposed to work on the mall in September, but tomorrow is the only September meeting and he’s not sure that they will get that information.

Other issues:  Ann did join the Sidewalk Café task force.  Nickole is on the task force as well.

The curb ramps are kind of on-hold right now due to the season.

Executive Committee:

The Executive Committee did not meet and the ADA Committee has not met as well.

Jan will meet with Nickole to discuss the sub-committees.  We’ve lost members.  Jeanne McClellan did resign.  David Halseth also resigned.
Jan is talking to Danielle to get her schedule.  Jan feels that as far as ADA goes we will just work with Danielle right now on the transition plan.  Danielle and Jan need to get some trainings together and then, at that point, they will start having the ADA sub-committee meetings again.

With the low membership numbers, Jan feels like we can’t really take on any other items at this time.

Old Business:
Jan has looked at the membership application and sent her recommendation on changes to Nickole.

Jan and Nickole are going to be looking at the By-Laws.  They have not been able to meet yet on this issue.  

We have (2) new membership applications for full members and (2) for associate members.  Jan said that it is clear in the By-Laws that the prospective members need to meet with a nominating committee.

Jan asked if the committee felt that the full committee should meet the prospective members before considering them.  They felt that this was a good idea.  

Carole Zoom and Adam Gottschalk are applying for full voting membership.  Helen Russon and Jack Thorpe are applying for Associate membership.

We are also waiting for (2) more associate member applications to come in.  Melanie Bloodgood has also expressed interest in applying to the committee.

After much discussion, it was decided that since the full committee is not meeting until November that the Executive Committee would meet with the prospective new (voting) committee members and make their recommendations to the full committee via e-mail.

Teckla said she would send out copies of the applications to the full committee for their review.

There had been discussion at previous meetings that Nickole would be in charge of approving Associate Members.  Nickole suggested that this process should continue.  She will look for any red flags.  She will notify the committee when people apply for associate membership and ask if anyone has any issues with approving them.  If someone has a concern about a prospective associate member, the issues can be discussed at the next full committee meeting.  The committee agreed to this process.
Jan adjourned the meeting at 2:55pm.
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